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South Utah Valley Animal Special Service District
Board Meeting Minutes Tuesday March 10, 2025
South Utah Valley Animal Shelter Conference Room
582 W 3000 N Spanish Fork UT 84660
Board Member Attendance
Lt. Laursen*			Chief Rod Hurst		@RandiLyn Warner
Chief Lance Haight 	Chief John Jackson		@Dr Bott
Chief James 		            Chief Brad Bishop 		@Legal-not filled	
Kari Malcovich	 	Kevin Oyler*            	   Shawn Carter
SUVAS Executive Director:				Taking minutes:
Kierstan Munford             (*Absent / @ At large)         Carrie Ward 
Two members of the public were present: 
Autumn Wagner and Holly Sizemore from the Best Friends organization. 
The meeting was called to order at 10:33 by Chairman Hurst.
1. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes held on January 14, 2025. Motion to approve the minutes from the meeting 1/14/2025. 1st Chief Bishop, 2nd Chief Haight. Motion passed unanimously. 
2. Review and approve SUVAS personnel policies. Motion to table this until the next Board Meeting. 1st Chief Bishop, 2nd Chief James. Motion passed unanimously. 
3. Budget Proposal by Kierstan Munford: Kierstan is proposing the Licensing Position be split into two jobs as it has grown so much. One full time position just for licensing to help it grow more licensing. One full time position as Executive Assistant/Grant Writer to have more time to focus on the grants and assist her. The largest change will be to staff compensation with increases and the proposed new full-time position. Because of the change to licensing, it looks larger than what it will end up being to the cities. There are new job descriptions for both positions. Kierstan will send that out to the Board Members and she is waiting for a salary comparison. Chief James asked about progress with the feasibility study from NUVAS and the cats alive idea from NUVAS. Right now, there is no more information. Today is the tentative budget meeting and the next meeting will be the final budget meeting to be approved that will need to be posted 30 days ahead of time. Utah County hasn’t changed any fee’s for SUVAS as of today. Motion to approve the tentative budget for 2025/2026. 1st Chief Bishop, 2nd Dr. Bott. Motion approved unanimously. 
4. Shelter Report by Kierstan Munford. The Spanish Fork Clinic was just done and had 90 pets attend. The next clinic dates were given for April. There will be a fundraiser May 31 (Saturday) here at the Shelter. The animal count today is 74 dogs and 70 cats. Our dog numbers haven’t been this low since March of 2022. 
5. Stats by Carrie Ward. The 2024 final numbers were given for all 4170 animals cleared. There were 1551 dogs with a 91% save rate; 48% Return to Owner; and 26% Adoption Rate. There were 2531 cats with a 60% save rate; 5% Return to Owner and 31% Adoption rate. 
6. To set a date, time and location for a closed meeting to discuss the character, professional competence or physical or mental health of an individual. No Business.
Chairman Hurst reminded Board Members to make sure their training is up to date. Kari Malcovich asked Dr. Bott about Avian Flu in cats. Dr. Bott responded that there have been small numbers of cats getting it, but primarily from raw food. SUVAS had a cat tested as there was concern, but it wasn’t positive. 
PUBLIC INPUT FORUM
Autumn Wagner (Head of the Community Cat Program for Best Friends) spoke first. She gave SUVAS numbers of cats KILLED for 2023 and 2024. Carrie Ward spoke up to correct that 221 cats died, another 229 were humanely euthanized due to extreme illness or injury. Autumn apologized and said that she should have said non-live outcomes. Holly Sizemore did add that Best Friends isn’t against euthanasia for very sick or injured animals. Holly also stated that 95% of the cats being killed are in Utah County. Carrie Ward rebutted that with Shelter Animals Count (SAC nationwide statistic gathering organization) numbers. With the projected numbers from the state of Utah, SUVAS would be 19% of the 5,200 SAC are projecting with non-live outcomes for cats in the state of Utah.
Holly Sizemore asked to speak.  “I am Chief Mission Officer for Best Friends  Animal Society, I run the National Veterinary Team, I head the National Municipal Support Team and the Learning Advancement Team that runs our Contemporary Animals Services Bachelors, Masters and Certificate Programs with Southern Utah University.” She stated that the term KILLED is a benchmark term that Best Friends uses to try to bridge the gap to no kill. She stated that of the gap to get to no kill, 95% is happening in the shelters in Utah County. She stated that she had gotten the allocated amount of value up to a million dollars from BF for Utah County for a community cat program over a three year period. They wanted either Provo or Orem on board. As neither city joined, the money was reallocated in the BF organization. Carrie Ward asked who the money would have been paid to? Holly stated that it would be “in kind” and services. BF would hire staff to do nuisance mitigation. Carrie stated that the money would then be going back to Best Friends. Holly stated that there would be some staffing, spay/neuter surgeries (also going back to Best Friends) and would be spent in Utah County for Utah County residents. Also deterrents, relocating supplies and training. With the lack of a deal, BF withdrew the offer. She also stated that the support they have been providing to SUVAS for spay/neuter and some medical of about $100,000 is being withdrawn beginning in July of 2025. Because this is a budget meeting and she wanted the Board to know. They will now only work with the community for CC Programs only. They also don’t have high confidence in things like feeding bans creating any measurable decrease.  Kari Malcovich asked if its correct that they are providing $100,000 of services to this shelter every year. Holly affirmed this. Kari asked Kierstan how the shelter will fill this gap? Kierstan stated that vouchers would once again be offered for adopted pets. Usually only about 50% of vouchers are redeemed and they are undervalued to what it costs to S/N a pet. RandiLyn Warner then asked Holly if the Orem Clinic would then open more appointments the public for spay/neuter? Holly stated “only for trap, neuter and return”. “So not for the community?” said RandiLyn. Well, it is for the community but only for (feral) community cats. Kierstan then asked Holly “so do you agree that these colonies stem from owned cats?” Holly responded, “ Every animal stems from an owned situation at one point that was domesticated at one point.” Kierstan stated that without dealing with the core problem of lack of low cost spay/neuter of owned pets, this is only treating the symptom instead of the cause. Holly reiterated that owned pets have options and they will be entirely focused on community (feral) cats now. Chief Jackson asked who are these non-profits and what cities are they returning cats into? Holly said she was affronted by the question and would not be comfortable to say as some cities are trying to ban outdoor feeding and other measures. Kari Malcovich asked Autumn if the TNR is just for the feral cats in a community. “To Autumns point though, when people hear the word community think their own community and their own cats getting spayed/neutered. If that’s not the case, communication needs to be clearer to citizens that it is only feral cats. So you are saying your cat program in addition to spay/neuter is vaccinated and in addition if the cat is sick, injured or diseased, your program will cure or treat them through Best Friends?” Autumn stated “yes we do that.” Carrie Ward said she had attended a public meeting for Best Friends where they stated that sick or injured cats wouldn’t go into the program and the shelters would have to care for them. Holly then said that all cats wouldn’t be eligible for the program. At this point Chairman Hurst closed the public input forum. 

Date and time of the next Board Meeting will be May 20 at 10:30 AM. 
Motion to adjourn. 1st Chief James, 2nd RandiLyn Warner. Motion passed unanimously. Adjourned at 11:32 AM
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